



November 2022

In Default and Left Behind

How Higher Education and the Student Loan System Are Failing the Most Vulnerable Borrowers

Sarah Sattelmeyer & Tia Caldwell

Acknowledgments

The authors would like to thank Rachel Fishman, Wesley Whistle, and Stephen Burd for editing this brief, Sabrina Detlef for her copyediting support, and Riker Pasterkiewicz, Fabio Murgia, and Rocio Montoya-Pereyra for their communication and data visualization support. The authors would also like to thank Deanne Loonin, student loan borrower advocate; Michele Shepard, The Institute for College Access & Success; Scott Miller, consultant; and Clare McCann, Arnold Ventures for their assistance and reviewing earlier drafts.

This analysis was funded by The Joyce Foundation and the Bill & Melinda Gates Foundation. New America thanks the foundations for their support. The findings and conclusions contained within are those of the authors and do not reflect positions or policies of the reviewers or funders.

About the Author(s)

Sarah Sattelmeyer is the project director for education, opportunity, and mobility in the Higher Education initiative at New America.

Tia Caldwell is a policy analyst with the education, opportunity, and mobility initiative in New America's higher education initiative.

About New America

We are dedicated to renewing the promise of America by continuing the quest to realize our nation's highest ideals, honestly confronting the challenges caused by rapid technological and social change, and seizing the opportunities those changes create.

About Education Policy

We use original research and policy analysis to help solve the nation's critical education problems, crafting objective analyses and suggesting new ideas for policymakers, educators, and the public at large.

Contents

ntroduction and Overview	5
Key Finding 1: Before Borrowers Entered Default, They Did Not Receive the Benefits Promised by Higher Education	11
Key Finding 2: Before Borrowers Entered Default, They Struggled to Access Affordable Payments amid Financial Insecurity	14
Key Finding 3: When Borrowers Entered the Default System, They Got Trapped	18
The Default System Needs Reform on Many Levels	30
Methods	34

Introduction and Overview

In the summer of 2022, New America managed focus groups with almost 50 borrowers from across the country who reported holding federal student debt and defaulting on their loans before the COVID-19 pandemic. The focus groups included borrowers with a wide range of experiences. Some reported defaulting 20 years ago and communicating about their loans through the mail, and some borrowed and defaulted more recently and checked on the status of their loans online.

But whether focus group participants had been repaying for five or 25 years, most felt similarly about their student loans: hopeless. And they had good reason to feel this way. They entered the default system, which damaged their finances and eroded their economic security. Before they defaulted, many did not receive the benefits promised by higher education and were poorly served by a complex student loan repayment system, experiences that contributed to ongoing financial instability.

The focus group participants reported trying a host of strategies to keep up with their payments. They took on second jobs and worked side hustles. Some reluctantly took whatever financial help family members could offer. Many sought relief from the federal student loan system but were met with a confusing maze of policies and programs, received inadequate or incorrect information along the way, and were not initially aware of how the default system worked or its consequences. These experiences—in addition to their economic instability and the fact that some had spent decades in repayment with no end in sight—chipped away at borrowers' capacity to manage their student debt while balancing other needs and obligations. As they became more and more overwhelmed, they searched for, but did not find, easily accessible repayment solutions.

These borrowers had options and choices on paper but, in reality, many needed higher education to access a career or move up the economic ladder and needed to take on debt to pay for it. One borrower explained, "it's not like I just don't want to pay this [loan]. I literally cannot afford to." Focus group participants were often at the mercy of systems and actors not designed for, incentivized around, or held accountable for meeting their needs.

Default was not an active choice made by these borrowers. Rather, by the time they reached default, they had been failed by multiple systems. In the end, many participants internalized these system failures. They felt like they had personally fallen short and expressed embarrassment for not being able to repay. One borrower said that he felt "ashamed and also...like a failure, because I don't have the financial capabilities to pay my loan." Another had not spoken to his family

about defaulting on his student loan and frustration with his higher education experience because he did not "want them to know."

Many participants also described feeling regretful, and as a result of their own experiences, borrowers reported telling friends and family that education, and borrowing for education, is not always a good deal. These conversations may unfortunately have even dissuaded their loved ones from pursuing college and its potential economic benefits.

As of March 2022, 7.5 million borrowers—close to one in five—were in default on their federal student loans.² Borrowers default when they miss at least 270 days' worth of payments,³ and default not only causes family financial insecurity, but it also contributes to the racial wealth gap and related economic disparities. Those most likely to default on their loans—including borrowers of color, particularly Black borrowers; low-income, low-wealth, and low-resource students; those who do not complete a degree or credential; older borrowers; and those that attend for-profit schools, among others—are often least able to afford the severe financial consequences that come with default due to structural racism and discrimination that limit access to wealth-building, educational opportunities, and good jobs.⁴

Even though defaulting on a student loan is a worst-case scenario for borrowers, there is much we do not know about outcomes for those who default due to the complexity of the system itself, an absence of publicly available data, and a general lack of transparency by the Department of Education (the Department) and its contractors. And even less is known about borrowers' experiences in and perceptions of default.

This report seeks to fill some of these knowledge gaps through an analysis of the six online focus groups mentioned above. It provides a narrative about why borrowers defaulted, the barriers they faced while in default, and how they attempted to bring their loans back into good standing. This analysis is focused on student loan default, but in order to fully understand the barriers borrowers face in default and how the higher education and student loan systems can better serve them, stakeholders—including researchers, practitioners, advocates, and policymakers—must better understand borrowers' pathways to and through it. This paper's key findings include:

- Key Finding 1: Before borrowers entered default, they did not receive the benefits promised by higher education. They reported going to schools that provided little support, often leaving without a degree or credential, and not being able to find the stable employment they had been promised.
- Key Finding 2: Before borrowers entered default, they struggled to access affordable payments amid financial insecurity. They faced

challenges navigating a complex repayment system and accessing all of the safeguards available to keep them out of default. And these tools—and the assistance available to them from the Department and its contractors—were often inadequate and unresponsive to their financial situations. As they struggled to afford their car payments, rent, and child care, they fell farther and farther behind on their student loans.

• Key Finding 3: When borrowers entered the default system, its severe consequences further eroded their financial security.

Participants lost track of their loans as they were transferred among different entities, their paychecks turned up short, and their tax refunds were unexpectedly garnished. When it was time to move, credit score damage often meant they could not live in the neighborhoods they wanted to or easily access funds to buy a more reliable car. Many struggled to identify and use available loan discharge options and other pathways to exit default, and others got stuck because they had no affordable way out. Interactions with student loan servicers, collectors, and the Department left many borrowers confused and without adequate aid or information.

In response to the pandemic, the government paused student loan payments and interest for most borrowers and collections for those in default starting in March 2020, and the Biden administration recently extended that pause through no later than June 30, 2023.⁷ In addition, the administration announced that it would cancel up to \$10,000 in student loans for most borrowers—and up to \$20,000 for those who received Pell Grants—an action with the potential to wipe out the debt of more than half of those in default and reduce repayment challenges for many others.⁸ (At the time of publication of this report, court orders had blocked this cancellation. The Biden administration is pursuing appeals and seeking to overturn those decisions.)

The administration, through its Fresh Start program, is also providing temporary relief to defaulted borrowers and a pathway back to repayment for those who are able to make arrangements to access it. These efforts complement a host of additional actions taken by the administration that will provide much-needed and long-overdue protections and benefits for students and borrowers. (See "Recent Initiatives that Benefit Borrowers in Default" for more information about these efforts.)

But current and historic failures in the default system continue to damage vulnerable families' finances, highlight the need to ensure that plans to support struggling borrowers can be implemented before repayment restarts, and underscore the need for additional relief for those who have been trapped in default. In addition, this analysis provides a framework for designing a more borrower-centered, and less piecemeal, system going forward, including

pathways to help borrowers exit default and avoid redefaulting on their loans, protect borrowers' financial security, and rethink the default system as a whole.

→ RECENT INITIATIVES THAT BENEFIT BORROWERS IN DEFAULT

Over the last two years, the Biden administration has taken actions to provide repayment relief to student loan borrowers, including some that will provide long-overdue and much-needed protections and benefits to those who have defaulted on their loans. They include:

- Extending the Payment Pause: In response to the pandemic, the
 government paused student loan payments and interest for most
 borrowers and collections for those in default starting in March 2020.
 The Biden administration has extended that pause through no later
 than June 30, 2023 as it pursues appeals of court orders blocking its
 cancellation initiative.⁹
- Cancelling Debt: Borrowers with loans held by the Department of Education who made less than \$125,000 as individuals or \$250,000 as part of couples or households in 2020 or 2021 are eligible for \$10,000 in student loan cancellation—and up to \$20,000 if they received Pell Grants. (As noted earlier, at the time of publication of this report, court orders had blocked this cancellation. The Biden administration is pursuing appeals and seeking to overturn those decisions.)
- Providing Borrowers in Default a "Fresh Start": The Fresh Start initiative eases the penalties of default for those with eligible loans in default, a benefit that will continue for one year after the payment pause ends. 11 During that period, the Education Department will pause collections on most defaulted student loans and will allow most borrowers in default to temporarily regain eligibility for federal financial aid, including federal student loans. In addition, borrowers with defaulted loans will have the opportunity to exit default and reenter repayment in good standing if they are able to make repayment arrangements with the Education Department or the guaranty agency that manages the loans they borrowed in the nowdefunct Federal Family Education Loan Program (but this will not happen automatically). Once back in good standing, these borrowers will regain access to income-driven repayment plans, Public Service Loan Forgiveness, and deferments and forbearances (tools that can be used to pause payments), and the default will be removed from their

credit histories. If borrowers do not make payment arrangements during the Fresh Start period, they will again be subject to the consequences of default once the temporary program expires.

• Making Income-Driven Repayment (IDR) Plans Easier to Access: IDR plans calculate monthly payments based on a borrower's income and family size. 12 After making 20 or 25 years' worth of payments, a borrower's remaining balance is eligible to be forgiven. While time spent in default does not currently count toward forgiveness in any IDR plan, a forthcoming regulatory proposal from the Education Department may allow borrowers to access one of these plans, and its related forgiveness, while in default. 13 For those with access to IDR, this proposal would also offer forgiveness after shorter periods for borrowers with low balances, decrease payments for many others, and help borrowers manage balance growth. 14

The Department also recently took action to correct past failures in administration of IDR, which will make it easier for borrowers to access these plans and get credit toward loan forgiveness for previous time spent in repayment (but not default).¹⁵

- Making It Easier to Qualify for the Public Service Loan Forgiveness (PSLF) Program: PSLF forgives the remaining balances on qualifying loans for borrowers who make 10 years' worth of payments in a qualifying plan while working for a nonprofit or government agency. ¹⁶ Like IDR, time spent in default does not count toward PSLF forgiveness. Also like IDR, borrowers have struggled to access PSLF due to program administration failures from the Department and its contractors. Through recent administrative actions and the regulatory process, the Department has made it easier for some borrowers to access and get credit toward forgiveness for PSLF. ¹⁷
- Making It Easier to Access Loan Discharges: Eligible borrowers—including those in default—who were defrauded by their schools, whose schools closed unexpectedly, or who are permanently disabled, among others, are eligible for loan discharges. Recent actions taken by the Department will make it easier for borrowers to access these discharge programs and make them automatic for more borrowers. In addition, the Departments of Education and Justice have developed a more streamlined and transparent process for borrowers seeking a discharge through bankruptcy.
- Reforming Student Loan Servicing and Collections: When borrowers are in good standing on their loans, servicers, under

contract with the Department, manage their accounts, help them access repayment plans and options, and collect payments. Once borrowers default, they are transferred to the Department and, until recently, many were assigned to a private collection agency (also under contract with the Department). The Department and its contractors have a history of providing inadequate information to borrowers, mishandling implementation of existing programs, and lacking strong oversight and standards that lead to borrower success. ²⁰ In 2021, the Department ended its contracts with collection agencies—entities that have been accused of misleading and aggressive practices—explaining that the decision was part of a strategy to improve collections, efficiency, and borrower support. ²¹ It has also signaled an intent to reform pieces of the debt collection system through the regulatory process. ²²

In addition, the Department recently announced the first stages of a procurement that envisions a new role for and stronger oversight of contractors across the repayment and default systems. ²³ The Department has partnered with other government entities on enforcement actions, and as part of contract extensions until the new system is in place, it strengthened performance standards, transparency, and oversight for existing servicers. ²⁴

Even with these reforms, current and historic failures in the default system continue to damage vulnerable families' finances, highlight the need to ensure that plans to support struggling borrowers can be implemented before repayment restarts, and underscore the need for additional relief for those who have been trapped in default.

Key Finding 1: Before Borrowers Entered Default, They Did Not Receive the Benefits Promised by Higher Education

Focus group participants reported going to schools that provided little support, often leaving without a degree or credential, and not being able to find stable employment, which contributed to their financial insecurity. But even among those who graduated and reported other benefits from a degree—such as the ability to have more control over work schedules and an expanded professional network—almost no one felt like their degrees or higher education experiences, especially given debt that they took on to get there, ultimately paid off.

Many participants did not receive a degree or credential

Those who do not complete a program of study are more likely to default on their loans, and many focus group participants reported leaving school without a degree or credential. While borrowers who do not graduate tend to hold relatively small amounts of debt—often less than \$10,000—due to shorter periods spent in school, even smaller debt loads can be difficult to manage without the financial returns that can come from a college degree. 26

Focus group participants also explained how their small balances grew and became more of a burden as interest accrued when they fell behind on their loans. One participant said that he had taken out "\$5,000 or \$10,000...30 years ago and I'm still paying on that...I know [my debt] is not astronomical, but I didn't get the degree out of it either."

Focus group attendees noted that obstacles outside of their control prevented them from graduating. For example, many participants fell ill during college, struggled with a chronic illness, or had to drop out to care for a sick family member. One participant "went to school...over about a period of about 15 years or so" since he had to "keep dropping out and taking breaks...due to health issues." Several of these borrowers were frustrated that their schools were not more accommodating, and others mentioned being frustrated by difficulties transferring credits and completing remedial classes.

Some borrowers cycled in and out of school for years, accruing debt along the way but never graduating. A number eventually hit limits on the amount of federal loans they could borrow or they defaulted on their existing student loans, preventing them from borrowing more to complete their degree. "It's the constant circle of couldn't finish, still have to pay back the loan," said one borrower. "You need to go back to school to get a skill [but you] can't go back to school because you can't afford it and can't get a loan because you have this one."

A sizable portion attended schools that did not pay off for them

While defaults are not limited to students in one sector, research indicates that a large portion of those who attended for-profit schools—roughly half—default on their loans. ²⁸ A Brookings analysis found that for-profit enrollees are 10 percentage points more likely to default, even after accounting for student characteristics and background. ²⁹

Multiple participants reported going to for-profit schools that closed or lost accreditation, which made it difficult to transfer credits elsewhere. While participants often questioned the value of their education, they were only sometimes aware that their schools misrepresented educational opportunities, the quality of their programs, and job placement rates. One borrower reported going to ITT Technical Institute, a for-profit college that ceased operations in 2016 amid evidence that it misled and defrauded students. He said, "I'm regretful that I took the loans, because I went to ITT and that school closed...it was a joke...I got straight A's in one semester, and I didn't even turn in the workbook of the assignments at the end of the year."

Some participants experienced a compounding of setbacks, and they did not complete low-quality programs. One participant reported feeling "robbed" and not having anything to show for the debt he accumulated at a school that lost its accreditation. He noted that he had "spent the better part of 10 years working to get the experience that I would've gotten" if he had been able to complete a program at an accredited school.

Even some borrowers who got bachelor's and graduate degrees defaulted

Those who complete bachelor's degrees and attend graduate school are often left out of critical conversations about student loan repayment because they make up a small portion of those who default. But in the focus groups, borrowers indicated that the higher levels of student debt that come with such degrees—in all sectors of higher education—could be devastating when they did not see the income growth they expected.

While these focus groups do not allow disaggregation of the findings by race, research indicates that student of color, and particularly Black students, are more likely to have fewer resources to pay for college, attend historically underfunded institutions, be targeted by and enroll in for-profit schools, have student debt and borrow more, and see their student loan balances grow after leaving school than white students and borrowers.³¹ For some of these borrowers, even earning a college degree is not necessarily protective against default: Black graduates with bachelor's degrees default at higher rates than white students who do not complete a credential.³²

Discrimination and credentialization in the job market also mean that women and students of color often need more education to earn amounts similar to their male and white peers.³³ Many focus group participants described feeling like they kept losing out in a race for degrees and credentials. One noted that "you get a degree and it's not worth what you think it is...so now you're having to go back to school again, to get another degree on top.... You're in a constant quicksand of just reaching for something higher."

Key Finding 2: Before Borrowers Entered Default, They Struggled to Access Affordable Payments amid Financial Insecurity

Even before the pandemic, borrowers who had defaulted were financially insecure, and the experience of attending low-quality programs without a financial return on investment and struggling to repay loans over months and years contributed to this insecurity. While focus group participants welcomed the respite from the ongoing pandemic pause in payments and collections, they had long faced economic instability, and most expected to continue to experience insecurity when repayment and collections resume.

A few borrowers defaulted soon after they entered repayment. But most took a winding path to default as they searched for solutions to their repayment difficulties. Some looked outside the student loan system, trying to increase their earnings by returning to school or by taking on another job. A few borrowers reluctantly turned to family members for help. And most participants tried to access repayment relief through the student loan repayment system but faced challenges navigating a complex repayment system and accessing all of the safeguards available to keep them out of default. These tools—and the assistance available to them from the Department and its contractors—were often inadequate and unresponsive to their financial situations. As they struggled to afford their car payments, rent, and child care, they fell farther and farther behind on their student loans.

Participants missed student loan payments, and eventually defaulted, because they were financially insecure

Borrowers' financial insecurity was often caused by unemployment, injury, or illness. One borrower explained that he "couldn't make payments. [I] lost my car and my apartment, had to move back with my mom...and I got sick too.... I was struggling." Another borrower reported that she "had [pregnancy] complications, so I had to quit working...[and] could barely take care of myself, let alone pay a student loan bill." Multiple participants reported receiving public benefits from Medicaid and Medicare, the Supplemental Nutrition Assistance Program (SNAP), and the Temporary Assistance to Needy Families (TANF) program, among others.

Borrowers got behind on their payments when they had to choose between essentials and their loans.

"No one's going to pick paying their [student loans] over fixing their car."

In a 2021 survey, most borrowers who defaulted reported doing so because they were not able to afford their payments (67 percent) or had other debt they needed to take care of first (71 percent).³⁴ Participants in these focus groups paid other bills—including rent, transportation, groceries, utilities, and child care expenses—first, not because they did not want to pay down their loans, but because they had limited resources and put family well-being first. For example, one borrower said, "I was making consistent payments. And of course my car broke down… and I need my car to work or take my kids to sports. So you've got to choose, 'Do I fix my car or do I pick my payments?' No one's going to pick paying their [student loan] payments over fixing their car."

Most borrowers were not able to enroll in an affordable repayment plan when they first struggled to repay

Throughout repayment, borrowers must make a host of complex decisions among a variety of repayment plans and options, including IDR plans, forbearances, and deferments. While the complexity of the repayment system affects most borrowers, achieving success can be particularly difficult for those with the fewest resources.³⁵ Research from other fields, such as behavioral economics, and stories from recent focus groups and interviews highlighting borrowers' experiences in repayment, underscore the fact that economic instability can chip away at the bandwidth that families have to manage complicated systems, especially when many are also using safety net programs, which have their own complex application processes and program requirements.

For example, income-driven repayment plans calculate monthly payments based on a borrower's income and family size, which must be recertified annually.³⁷ Enrolling in these plans results in lower payments for many borrowers, and bills can be as little as \$0 for those with earnings close to the poverty line, making them ideal for those struggling to repay their loans. In fact, borrowers in incomedriven plans have lower rates of default.³⁸ But despite IDR being the best option for many low-income and low-resource borrowers, it can be difficult to enroll and remain in these plans because of confusing annual paperwork requirements. Many who might benefit may not be able to access these programs and the

forgiveness promised at the end of a lengthy 20 to 25 years' worth of payments.³⁹ And for some, these payments are still unaffordable.

In addition, the Department and its contractors have a history of providing inadequate information about IDR.⁴⁰ The Department has reported ongoing concerns regarding borrowers' awareness of IDR plans, and the Department and its servicers have not consistently notified borrowers about these repayment options.⁴¹ And government oversight entities have turned up evidence of servicers directing borrowers to pause payments using forbearances even when they might qualify for an affordable IDR plan.⁴²

As a result, most participants reported using forbearances to pause payments when they first struggled. When payments are paused, borrowers have a sure \$0 monthly commitment, and the process for pausing payments using a forbearance can be quick, simple, and not require extensive paperwork. However, when their payments are paused, borrowers may see their balances grow due to interest accrual, and they can therefore pay more over the life of their loans.⁴³

When borrowers' payments are less than the interest that accrues on their loans in an IDR plan, their balances can also grow over time. ⁴⁴ However, unlike with IDR, while their payments are paused, borrowers are typically not making progress toward forgiveness. Rising balances—regardless of whether they occur through time spent in deferments and forbearances, IDR plans, delinquency, or default—also come with psychological consequences, as borrowers feel like they cannot make a dent in their debt and there is no end in sight. ⁴⁵ One borrower said that balance growth "feels like impending doom. You make payments, [but] it just feels like you're not getting anywhere because of the interest." Another said that a growing balance "makes me feel like it'll never go away. Like I'm married to it. And it feels like no matter what I do, how hard I work to pay them off, they'll never go down because you're still accruing interest."

Some borrowers described not knowing about IDR plans or being advised to try loan pauses when they first struggled to repay. While some participants may have been in repayment prior to widespread IDR eligibility, one borrower said that he "was just happy [to receive] the little three-month stall out. I was just doing that because that was the only option presented to me at the time." This spring, the Department outlined new efforts to address inaccuracies in how payments were being counted toward IDR plans and to hold student loan servicers accountable for practices that "put borrowers into forbearance in violation of Department rules."

Balance growth "feels like impending doom. You make payments, [but] it just feels like you're not getting anywhere because of the interest."

Other participants had been told about IDR but chose to pause their payments. Some were reluctant to enroll in IDR when their servicer could not promise an immediate, zero-dollar monthly payment. As one borrower said, "there were a couple other options [besides pausing], but it all involved money. So the only way to have no payment, which is the only thing I could afford at the time, was to go into forbearance."

Participants used forbearances frequently, transitioning in and out of pauses or extending their pauses continuously. Generally, forbearances can be used for 12 months at a time and for a total of three years. ⁴⁷ Many borrowers reported "maxing out" these periods, and a recent New America analysis showed that a third of those who defaulted said they entered default because they had exhausted their ability to pause payments. ⁴⁸ While some participants knew that their forbearances were time-limited, others said that they were surprised when they hit the cap. Either way, most did not have a plan for other accommodations when their pauses ran out. One said, "I did so many forbearances that I maxed out. And at the time, what are you supposed to do? I couldn't afford it. So I just didn't pay."

Some borrowers reported enrolling in IDR only after defaulting. Many participants built their knowledge of IDR plans over time through trial and error, interactions with the Department and its contractors, and their experiences in default. Those who were able to enroll—often after defaulting—noted that the plans were helpful in reducing monthly bills. (IDR usage may be higher for some borrowers after they default, given that one way to exit default, as described below, involves borrowers consolidating their loans and enrolling in an IDR plan.)

Many of these borrowers would likely have been eligible for a \$0 payment on an IDR plan before defaulting. ⁴⁹ Even though more borrowers are enrolling in IDR plans today—and the Department will soon release proposed regulations and is implementing systems that address some of the challenges with IDR plans—focus group participants were still suffering from the consequences of their preventable defaults.

Key Finding 3: When Borrowers Entered the Default System, They Got Trapped

When they entered default, focus group participants lost track of their loans as their accounts changed hands multiple times, and they heard from a variety of entities charged with explaining a complicated system. For some, their paychecks turned up short, and their tax refunds were unexpectedly garnished. When it was time to move, credit score damage often meant they could not live in the neighborhoods they wanted to or easily access funds to buy a more reliable car. In effect, the default process was clawing back money from the same low-income families that government safety net programs were simultaneously working to lift out of poverty.

Many struggled to identify and use available loan discharge options and other pathways to exit default, and others got stuck because they had no affordable way out. Interactions with servicers, collectors, and the Department left many borrowers confused and without adequate aid and information.

Severe financial consequences of default can push economically insecure families into (or further into) poverty

For example, once in default:50

- Borrowers' wages can be garnished and their federal tax refunds and benefits—even those meant to prevent poverty, including the Child Tax Credit, the Earned Income Tax Credit, and Social Security—can be withheld.⁵¹
- · Borrowers can be charged high collection fees.
- Borrowers experience damage to their credit scores, which can make it difficult or more expensive to get a car loan, rent an apartment, find employment, and buy a house.
- Borrowers lose benefits and protections that exist in the pre-default repayment system, such as access to IDR plans and the ability to pause payments.
- Borrowers are not eligible for federal financial aid if they want to or need to return to school, which is a potential path toward upward economic mobility for those who have not completed a degree or credential or need an additional credential.

.

Borrowers' professional licenses, in some states, can be suspended or cancelled.

• Borrowers' balances grow because interest continues to accrue, which is not common when borrowers default on other types of loans.

The government and its contractors can collect using multiple mechanisms at the same time, meaning that some borrowers, for example, may have their wages garnished while also having federal benefits withheld. As a result, borrowers can pay more, and more quickly, after they enter default than they are required to when they are current on their loans. And there is no statute of limitations for collecting federal student debt.⁵²

The default process was clawing back money from the same low-income families that government safety net programs were simultaneously working to lift out of poverty.

Low credit scores prevented participants from buying homes, living in convenient and safe locations, affording reliable transportation, and accessing employment opportunities. Credit score drops were the most commonly mentioned consequence in the focus groups. Low credit scores can affect job opportunities and quality of life by limiting transportation and housing options. Credit scores can also interfere with employment in a more direct way. One participant explained that a potential employer turned him down for a job because of his low credit score, a practice which is legal in most states. ⁵³

The credit score damage is the worst. It affects every aspect of adulthood. Home ownership has been difficult because of my student loans, even though I'm repaying them.

As a direct result of a hit to the credit score, I've had trouble. There have been times when I've had to move in a pinch and not been able to find an apartment because of the low credit.

Wage and tax garnishment prevented borrowers from building a financial cushion or investing in the well-being of their families. Some

participants described feeling crushed when they realized they no longer had funds to dedicate towards their children. Others noted that a garnishment ate into their already low pay and prevented them from being able to handle any unexpected expenses. A recent New America analysis found that almost all of those who reported experiencing garnishment while in default said the collections caused financial hardship.⁵⁴

I wasn't expecting it, and I have kids. That big chunk that you get every year [in tax refunds] is a big help to take care of your household. And when I had \$5,000 or \$6,000 taken away from me... it hurt.

At that point you don't have the option of whether you're going to pay it this month or if something is more pressing, you need something at the house, or your car breaks down or whatever, it doesn't matter. They're taking it, regardless.

High collection fees slowed participants' efforts to get out of default. One participant said, "the collection fees sometimes were the amount of my payments...[I was paying] nothing towards the actual loan. [I] was paying the collectors money instead." According to a recent survey, almost half of those who defaulted said they had experienced collection fees, and over 80 percent of that group felt like the fees damaged their finances. 55

"That big chunk that you get every year [in tax refunds] is a big help to take care of your household. And when I had \$5,000 or \$6,000 taken away from me... it hurt."

The loss of access to federal financial aid closed off an important route to higher earnings—completing a degree or credential. For a few participants, losing access to student loans and federal financial aid was the end of a dream of upward mobility. (In a recent survey, about one-third of those who defaulted said they were unable to obtain more financial aid for school.⁵⁶) These participants felt that the loss kept them locked out of the education they hoped would end their financial struggles.

I wanted to get a college degree. I wanted to become a sociologist.... So, when I wound up in default, it was basically the end of that dream.

While I was in default...I couldn't return to school and finish my degree that I was so close to getting because I wasn't able to receive further financial aid or loans at the time.

Many participants did not understand the consequences of default, which impeded their ability to avoid them or plan for the future. While a few did know about these penalties, most were surprised when they saw their wages or tax returns had been garnished. Many people also reported finding out that they were in default through a credit report.

They would take my whole income tax refund and put it towards my student loans.... Not knowing that the first time around was heartbreaking.

I wasn't aware of what was going on with my loan until I saw the drop in my credit score and how many payments I actually missed.

Many struggled to exit default

Borrowers have limited pathways out of default, some of which can be used only once, and borrowers face different processes and fees for each option.⁵⁷

- Full loan payoff: Borrowers can exit default by paying their full outstanding principal, interest, and any related collection fees voluntarily. Borrowers can make these payments all at once or over time, including through involuntary payments like garnishments.
- **Rehabilitation:** Borrowers can enter into a rehabilitation agreement and make nine payments within a 10-month period to exit default. Payments can be as low as \$5 per month. This option can typically be used only once, and it removes the default from a borrower's credit history.
- **Consolidation:** Borrowers can also exit default by consolidating their loans into a new loan in good standing and enrolling in an IDR plan or making three payments. Borrowers can typically only consolidate their loans once and the default remains on their credit history.
- **Settlement agreements:** In some cases, borrowers may be able to negotiate terms to close out a loan.

•

Discharge or cancellation: Borrowers in default may be eligible for existing loan discharge programs, as described below.

Participants were unsure about the pathways that were available to exit default. Given the complexity of the system, many borrowers reported being reliant on the options presented to them by those collecting the debt instead of having a whole picture. One borrower said, "I thought [exiting default] was just doing whatever they said." In fact, a recent New America analysis found that

almost one-third of those who exited default were not sure how it happened.⁵⁸

Some participants did not know whether they were currently in default.⁵⁹ Often, these participants had resigned themselves to being stuck in default because they did not have money and the process to exit was too confusing, complex, or overwhelming; as a result, they no longer checked in on the status of their loans. The pandemic pause also added to this uncertainty and confusion.⁶⁰ "It's gotten to the point where I don't even know if I'm in default," one borrower said. "My loans aren't even hitting my credit score, so it's kind of like I don't know what's happening anymore."

Often, participants resigned themselves to being stuck in default because they did not have money and the process to exit was too confusing, complex, or overwhelming.

Participants most commonly reported exiting default through

rehabilitation. Federal data from 2018 show that far more dollars are typically collected through rehabilitation than consolidation. ⁶² Previously, collectors may have been directing more borrowers to rehabilitation because their contracts compensated them more for rehabilitation than consolidation. They received a flat payment of \$150 for a consolidated loan that entered an IDR plan and over 10 times as much for a rehabilitated loan. ⁶³ One borrower said, "the only way that I knew of [to exit default] was to make these small, scheduled payments every month on time and that was the plan I made and I agreed to." While some borrowers were able to exit default via rehabilitation, at least one reported not being able to do so. And several borrowers noted being directed to make payments that did not lead to rehabilitation or exiting default.

Fewer participants described using consolidation, and historically, fewer borrowers have exited default through consolidation than rehabilitation. ⁶⁴ But borrowers who did use consolidation may have also been less aware of that process as it was happening. This could have been because borrowers can consolidate their loans when they are in good standing, consolidation is typically faster than rehabilitation, and consolidation may not involve making payments. One borrower who likely used consolidation to exit default described it as having "switched over to where they basically refinanced [my loans] somehow and it lowered the payments down tremendously."

A few participants exited default by paying off their loans when they started making more money. Some believed that the only way to exit was by making enough—either through getting a better paying job or working multiple jobs—to pay down their loans. One participant said that he was able to get out of default because "I was doing really well business wise: I had a full time [job] and was just working my side hustle and just caught up and started paying [my loans]." These participants were rare; most continued to struggle with low incomes for years.

Many got stuck in default because they saw no affordable paths out.

Research indicates that getting stuck in default is common. Among a cohort of students who entered school in 2003–04, the typical defaulter remained in that status for almost three years; 30 percent who defaulted had not exited default five years later. ⁶⁵ In the focus groups, borrowers reported that they got stuck for two main reasons: they did not know there were low-cost ways to leave default or they had previously defaulted and had no remaining low-cost paths available.

Some borrowers assumed that, without more money, there was nothing they could do to exit default. Some of these participants remained in default for years. One said, "I was just in distress with my life and...I noticed one of my checks got garnished and I couldn't really do a plan to pay that back, [because I had] this little meager job. It was months before I did anything about with it, because I didn't have any money."

Some borrowers who defaulted multiple times may not have had any affordable way out of default. Borrowers can get stuck in default if they have already consolidated and rehabilitated their loans, as these options can typically be used only once. Borrowers can also exit through a settlement agreement (which is rare), discharges (many of which have historically been difficult to access), and by fully repaying (an option that is out of reach for many). The Consumer Financial Protection Bureau has warned that for some borrowers, "a subsequent default may be a permanent barrier to critical borrower protections."

There was probably some confidence that I could get back on track and do this and maintain it. But [I had] other student loans to pay, so I got behind again. And then I believe I defaulted on that same loan again....And that's been over the course of probably 10 or 15 years.

Eventually, I went back in default, and that's when they started taking my taxes. And I've been in default pretty much since then. So it's been rough, because when I do my taxes, I get paranoid, and I start dreading doing my taxes. I'm like, "They're going to end up taking them."

For a few participants, staying in default felt easier than attempting to get out and make regular payments. A couple of borrowers mentioned deciding to use wage garnishment almost like an automatic payment for their loan debt. "I told them, 'Just go ahead and garnish my paycheck.' It just made it a lot easier than for me to have to keep remembering, set an alarm, or while I'm at work go make a payment," one borrower said. This suggests both that these borrowers may not have fully understood the consequences of and ways out of default and that they valued automatic solutions to repaying their loans.

There were mixed outcomes on post-default trajectories. Some borrowers reported that their new payments were more manageable, including several who had entered an IDR plan. A few had taken on an extra job or experienced improved economic conditions that allowed them to make progress paying down their loans. But others said that their new payments continued to be unaffordable. These borrowers defaulted again after reentering a repayment system that had not served them well the first time around, without any new accommodations.

Forgiveness options were not advertised or accessible

A host of programs exist that provide access to loan discharges and forgiveness for federal student loan borrowers, as noted in the "Recent Initiatives that Benefit Borrowers in Default" section. ⁶⁷ Borrowers may also be eligible for other programs based on the types of loans they have, their occupations, and their experiences while in school, among other factors.

Borrowers reported learning about forgiveness and discharge programs primarily from friends, family, and their own research. A few people described outreach that may have been from the Department and its contractors or their schools, but this was not the norm. The Department does not always require this outreach, and large-scale promotional campaigns have typically not been conducted. The lack of official guidance is compounded by misinformation and scams related to loan discharge, which makes it challenging for borrowers to know whom to trust and how to understand their eligibility for various programs.

As a result, many borrowers were unfamiliar with discharge programs or unsure about how to access them. Given recent actions and reforms made by

the Biden administration, many of these borrowers may now be eligible for automatic discharges. But others still need to apply or file a claim.

Some reported being put off from applying for PSLF by the cumbersome and confusing processes, failures in program administration, and rarity of success stories, barriers that have received increasing attention in recent years. ⁶⁹ Time spent in default does not count toward PSLF. But many borrowers explained that PSLF was not an option for them because, when they were in good standing on their loans, they had tried and failed to access the program.

One borrower said, "I've heard so many horror stories about getting that to actually work that I never hedged my bets on it." Recent actions by the Department have made this program easier to access and qualify for, and some borrowers can become eligible over time by consolidating their loans or working for longer periods or for different employers. Dut only one borrower said that she reapplied, since the program has "new qualifications...[and] people are saying it's easier to get the student loan forgiveness."

Knowledge of IDR forgiveness was extremely low among focus group participants, even though knowledge of and experience with IDR was relatively high. While time spent in default does not currently count toward forgiveness in any IDR plan, borrowers in IDR plans in good standing on their loans often talked about expecting to pay back their student loans forever instead of working toward forgiveness. The Department recently took action to correct past failures in administration of IDR, which will make it easier for borrowers to access these plans and get credit toward loan forgiveness for previous time spent in repayment.⁷¹ However, a recent report by a government watchdog confirmed that much communication about IDR plans from servicers and the Department has historically failed to mention IDR forgiveness and that the Department's guidance does not always require this disclosure.⁷²

Participants who reported being defrauded by their schools expressed confusion and limited knowledge about discharge options, including borrower defense to repayment discharges. Not many participants understood this type of discharge. Among those that did, several mentioned barriers to applying or knowing how to access relief. Some of this confusion likely stems from the fact that, in recent years, the borrower defense policy has shifted considerably in terms of what borrowers need to do to access and be eligible for discharges. (For some, that relief may be automatic.) One borrower said that in "the news where student loans are going to be forgiven, I always hear my school...I see my school pop up. So it's like, all right, great. Do I need to do anything?"

Several borrowers went to schools that closed but did not know about or had not received a closed school discharge. While many borrowers can now receive a closed school discharge automatically, that has not always been the case. To access a closed school discharge, borrowers in the past, and some still today

(once new regulations are implemented in 2023), are required to complete a short application about their enrollment histories. Some felt like the process as they understood it was too complex or they overestimated the complexity of what would be required. One participant said, "I had to prove that my school closed and all that...I feel like it was just too complicated to even try. Yeah. That's why I didn't even do anything, I think, at the time, because I was just like, 'Oh, just more paperwork and stuff."

Despite a high level of reported medical and health issues, knowledge of disability discharges was also low among focus group participants. Many disabled borrowers also faced challenges accessing care, which, in addition to a lack of knowledge and information from the government and its contractors, could have been a barrier to getting a diagnosis that would have made them eligible for a discharge.

Interactions with servicers, collectors, and the Department left many borrowers confused and without adequate aid or information

When borrowers are in good standing on their loans, servicers manage their accounts, help borrowers access repayment plans and options, and collect payments. Once borrowers default, they are transferred to the Department and, until 2021, many were assigned to a private collection agency. Previously, these collectors were governed by different rules and incentives, received different types of compensation, and were subject to different types of oversight than servicers. If borrowers exit default, their accounts are transferred back to servicers.

Most participants experienced the repayment system as a continuum: they did not understand that the repayment and default systems were separate and run by different contractors.⁷³ One borrower said, "I don't really know how it works anymore, or who is a collection agency, or who is just the student loan [servicer]." This caused borrowers to be confused—reasonably, because they were hearing from myriad organizations—about the rules governing their loans, and borrowers sometimes used the terms "servicer," and "collector" interchangeably. Another borrower said he was "just kind of confused because I didn't know how it worked and I didn't know that they had collections for student loans."

When loans were transferred between contractors, borrowers had trouble keeping track of their accounts. The Department and its contractors made these transfers as borrowers moved between the repayment and default systems, between and among servicers as servicers left the system, and away from collectors as the Department ended its contracts with them. Borrowers reported feeling confused and frustrated when they had to track down and establish a point of contact with yet another company. This system also made it

difficult for borrowers to make sense of which rules applied to their loans and when, who was contacting them, and why.

I wasn't sure who I should...make payments to....I just didn't have faith in it, because I didn't even really understand the process of transferring.

I've had so many loans that have been transferred that it's hard to keep track of which ones went where.

People viewed their engagement with both servicers and collectors as a negotiation, which could have contributed to feelings of confusion and frustration. To borrowers, communicating with a debt collector to establish a payment as part of a rehabilitation plan to exit default, selecting a pathway to consolidate loans, or engaging with a servicer around different IDR plans could feel very much like a compromise or mediation instead of a discussion of options.

I would have to negotiate after they called me. I pick up their phone [call]; we'd negotiate. "Okay. Well, I'm able to pay this price or I'll make payments."

I felt like they were just fishing for more information. They were trying to see what they could get out of me as far as maybe building their attack plan for getting money out of me, whatever they could do.

As a result of interactions with different entities, loan transfers, and general confusion, outreach from servicers and collectors often seemed like spam. This made it difficult for borrowers to know whether and when they were talking to legitimate entities, and it contributed to their not engaging with the system at all. Participants were right to be wary: student loan-related scam calls are rampant.⁷⁵

One of the focus group participants reported that he got scammed and paid a company that was not his loan servicer or collector for years. "When I was paying a different company for three years straight, I just believed them...[but]I found that it was a scam," he said. "I asked the attorney general to look into it. He says other people have problems with this company. So now, I may be part of a class action lawsuit against them."

When borrowers missed payments, many reported hearing from servicers and collectors. This is often how struggling borrowers found out about their options for handling their loans, especially forbearance and deferment. Borrowers also reported that servicers checked in at other inflection points, like for IDR recertification, for example.

Right away when I missed a payment, they provided the options to me about going to deferment or forbearance. And so I was grateful because I didn't even know that I had the option. I just thought I was doomed....They [also] contact me when it's time for me to renew my IDR.

If I missed a payment on the due date, literally by the next day, or two days later, they would contact me and remind me or ask me, "is everything okay? We noticed you didn't make a payment or [we] didn't receive it on time," stuff like that. So it was helpful in that part.

Many borrowers felt like servicers, collection agencies, and the Department did not provide all of the information they needed, options they should consider, or relief for which they were eligible.

However, even with perfect program implementation, some borrowers in default may be hard to reach—or have lost touch with or not received or acted on communication from the Department and its contractors—making it more likely that they had insufficient information. A government report released in January indicated that contact information is missing for one-quarter of borrowers in default. These borrowers, some of whom likely move frequently, may also not have known whom to reach out to about their loans. In addition, when borrowers got confusing information from their contacts or heard that no accommodations were available, they often believed that was final and stopped communicating. One borrower explained that Know I'm in default and... after they told me that I could not do the income-based thing, I just stopped checking.

But borrowers did report reaching out to their debt collectors in response to the consequences of default. While the consequences—or threat of those consequences via communications from the Department and its contractors—"motivated" participants to bring their loans back into good standing, this was motivation in the way that a fire is motivation to leave a burning house. The consequences made the student loan the biggest emergency in a life full of other crises.

I'm like, "What do I have to do...so I won't have my wages or income tax and things like that taken away?" And they were able to help me there, set me up on a temporary plan where they had my checking account number and they

took out so much money a month so I could get out of default.

When they took my income tax away, I reached out to them because I'm like, "I don't want this to happen again." I think that's the only choice they gave me.

participants had good things to say about their student loan contacts, especially that they were friendly and helpful and did a good job explaining certain processes. One borrower said, "nobody wants to hear from a collector...but they were very helpful in trying to make it work for me." Some borrowers also reported noticing improvement in communication over time. For many, the

Once communication was established, results were mixed. Many

online systems operated by the Department and its contractors felt convenient and effective. Borrowers said that "it's pretty easy to go on the website and pay" and the online system "gives you all kinds of information...[like] different plans that you can choose from."

But many borrowers felt like servicers, collection agencies, and the Department did not provide all of the information they needed, options they should consider, or relief for which they were eligible. As noted above, few knew about IDR forgiveness and other options for discharges, many did not understand key aspects of forbearance and deferment, and few were prepared for the garnishments, tax withholding, and credit score drops that followed their loan defaults. Since borrowers did not have a comprehensive understanding of the system or the pros and cons of various options, they felt reliant on the options suggested to them by servicers and collectors.

As far as required communication, yeah, I'm sure they fit the bill, but as far as being overly communicative, I don't think they were. And...I remember it being just sort of confusing, and it didn't really lay out all the options.

I was never asked any questions based on what I can afford, or given any options.

And some participants felt harassed, especially by collection agencies, interactions that left participants feeling even more overwhelmed.

When I went into default...all the collectors...were rude and so I just got to the point where I wouldn't even—I'd just hang up on them.

[The collectors are] trying to get the most out of you because it's business. Again, [you are] treated as a number...[and] over time you start getting these phone calls and then you start taking it personally. Like, am I the only guy in America that's defaulted on my student loan? Give me a break.

The Default System Needs Reform on Many Levels

Borrowers reported defaulting for many reasons. They were financially insecure, their lives were complex, they struggled to navigate in systems not always designed with their needs in mind, and many were poorly served by the Department and its contractors. The much-needed and long-overdue suite of policies advanced over the last two years will greatly benefit students and borrowers. (See "Recent Initiatives that Benefit Borrowers in Default" for more information about these efforts.) But the Department must ensure it can implement plans and initiatives to support struggling borrowers before repayment restarts, and Congress and the Biden administration must provide more assistance and relief to those in default going forward.

Policy solutions must take families' financial realities into account; be easier to access and understand, including being as automated as possible; and create an environment in which the Department and its contractors are held to high standards and work together to ensure that borrowers succeed in repayment.⁷⁸ The Department and Congress must design reforms that quickly address the current issues in the system, including by building on what is already in the works. They must also think about opportunities for large-scale change in the future and remedy past system failures.

Helping borrowers exit default and avoid redefaulting

Those in default must be able to exit more easily and quickly under consistent terms.

- Establish a fast, flexible pathway out of default that borrowers can use multiple times. Borrowers should be able to exit default at any time by enrolling in an IDR plan, without first having to consolidate their loans.
- Increase awareness about cancellation, Fresh Start, and other loan forgiveness and discharge programs. More than 26 million borrowers have already applied for the Biden administration's loan cancellation initiative. Through the application process, the Department will be in touch with many borrowers in default whose contact information it may not otherwise have on file. The Department should continue to use, and prioritize, the engagement opportunities created through cancellation to connect with borrowers who will have remaining balances post-cancellation about additional resources and opportunities to exit default and manage their loans. These should include existing discharge and cancellation programs, IDR, PSLF, and Fresh Start, which the Department should make as automatic as possible.

The Department should provide contractors with guidance, resources, and oversight on direct outreach; engage in paid advertising; conduct outreach through social and news media; and work with community partners. The Department should also continue to explore federal, state, local, and employer data matches and proactive outreach to find those who might be eligible for relief.

- Expand access to and automatic uptake of forgiveness and discharge programs. Borrowers report not knowing about available loan discharge programs, preventing them from filing an application to receive relief if that is required. Before borrowers experience any consequences related to default, the Department and its contractors must first seek to make sure they are not eligible for loan discharges. These include those available when borrowers are defrauded by their schools, their schools close, or they become disabled, among others. While new regulations will make accessing these programs easier for many borrowers, where the systems are not fully automated, the Department must also use its authority to automatically process as many borrowers as possible and to catch borrowers before they enter default.
- **Provide additional loan discharges** for those spending lengthy periods in default or repayment or who remain eligible for means-tested government benefits over time. This should also be applied retroactively to ensure that those who are or have long been in default are given a clean slate moving forward.

Protecting the financial security of borrowers in default

Focus group participants described the consequences of default hitting them as they were managing other crises, which compounded their stress. The financial consequences of default must be less punitive.

• Ensure borrowers never pay more in default than they would in repayment, including under an IDR plan. Borrowers should have access to IDR while in default, and no payments—voluntary or involuntary—should exceed the amount borrowers would pay under an IDR plan. Limiting payments in default should also include limiting or eliminating the withholding of wages, tax refunds, and federal benefits and standardizing and reducing fees. (While time spent in default does not currently count toward forgiveness in any IDR plan, a new regulation may soon allow borrowers to access one of these plans while in default. 80)

_

Count time in default toward IDR and PSLF forgiveness. Relatedly, as it is implementing a recently announced account adjustment—which gives borrowers additional credit toward IDR plans (and related forgiveness)—the Department should, in contrast to its announced plans, give qualifying borrowers retroactive credit for time spent in default toward IDR and PSLF.

- Remove defaults from the credit history of any borrower who exits, not just those who rehabilitate their loans.
- Help borrowers manage growing balances in default. Once a loan enters default, interest should not continue to accrue or balances should not be permitted to grow. 81 This is standard practice for other forms of credit.
- Create a statute of limitations on collections. Borrowers' defaulted loans are collectable forever, so they may remain in the system for years longer than they would if they were in good standing on their loans.
- Increase bankruptcy protections for borrowers and ensure effective implementation of recent actions to streamline the process for borrowers seeking a discharge through bankruptcy. 82 Currently, student debt is not dischargeable in bankruptcy except under extreme circumstances.
- Ban credit checks on employment and the practice suspending or cancelling professional licenses in some states when borrowers default on their loans.

Rethinking default

Over the next year, the number of borrowers in default could be decreased by more than half through cancellation, and that number could be potentially much larger through Fresh Start and various discharge programs. This provides an opportunity to rethink the system of default on a larger scale—and in a less piecemeal fashion—which could include streamlining the rules and processes between default and repayment, automating the system, improving accountability metrics, or eliminating the status of default altogether. ⁸³

Preventing defaults through reforms to the higher education and repayment systems

While reforms to the default system are necessary, a host of opportunities exist to help borrowers avoid default in the first place, including reducing or eliminating

the need for loans, ensuring institutions are providing access to high-quality programs that lead to upward economic mobility, and reconsidering accountability around loan performance. In addition, Congress and the administration can:

- Effectively implement the Fostering Undergraduate Talent by Unlocking Resources for Education Act (FUTURE Act) to remove administrative barriers for borrowers trying to access IDR plans. This 2019 legislation directs the IRS to securely share borrower tax data (with the borrower's permission) with the Department. The law could make it possible to automatically enroll delinquent borrowers, borrowers in longer-term forbearances, those exiting other periods of forbearance and deferment, and those exiting default into IDR plans. S
- Ensure that performance metrics, penalties, and incentives for contractors are aligned with desired borrower outcomes. The Department must provide strong oversight and continue to partner with other government entities to ensure its contractors provide consistent and accurate information and assistance to borrowers. It is also important that the Department provide consistent and adequate communication to contractors. As part of its plan for new servicing contracts, the Department must require effective outreach to the most vulnerable borrowers. This could include improving requirements for engagement at inflection points, particularly when borrowers enter repayment, miss payments, and enter and exit a paused payment status. Outreach to current borrowers is also needed when new repayment, discharge, or forgiveness options become available.

Methods

New America contracted with Lake Research to conduct six online focus groups with borrowers across the country who were in or had experienced student loan default. The groups were conducted in June and July of 2022. Each focus group lasted for two hours and included seven or eight borrowers, for a total of 47 participants.

Participants reported that they currently had federal student loan debt for their own postsecondary educations (although some also had private student loan debt and held debt for others), had been in repayment for at least two years prior to the COVID-19 pandemic (March 2020), had defaulted on a student loan, and were 22 or older. Not all borrowers were currently in default.

Research indicates that borrowers may not know if they are in default, so the team asked borrowers additional questions about the consequences of default in order to identify their loan status and screen them into the groups. ⁸⁶ These included whether they had received a letter or other notice indicating that their loans were in or were about to be placed in default; whether they had missed nine months' worth of payments; whether their wages, federal income tax refunds, or federal benefits had been garnished or withheld or they had received a letter or other notice that they were about to be withheld; and whether their loans had been assigned to a collection agency or guarantee agency for nonpayment.

Participants were asked questions about their experiences with higher education including while in school; loan repayment challenges; repayment plans and options; interactions with servicers, debt collectors, and the Department; their experiences in and exiting (if appropriate) default; the pandemic and pandemic payment pause; and their financial security.

Focus groups were recruited to ensure a mix of participants by gender, age, race and ethnicity, household income, region, level and sector of education, amount borrowed and owed, presence of children under 18 in the home, and marital/partnership status (see **Table 1**). New America staff analyzed the focus group transcripts using Dedoose software. Quotations included in this report have been lightly edited for grammar and clarity.

Gender	
Male	2:
Female	21
Age	
30-39	20
40-49	11
50-59	9
Race and ethnicity	
White	15
Black or African American	2:
Hispanic or Latino/a	
Asian	
American Indian, Alaska Native, Native Hawaiian or other Pacific Islander	:
More than one race	
Household income	
Less than \$25,000	
\$25,000-\$49,999	
\$50,000-\$74,999	11
\$75,000-\$99,999	10
\$100,000 or more	;
Region	
Midwest	
Northeast	13
South	2
West	(
Highest level of education completed	
Some college, no degree	1
Certificate	
Associate degree	10
Bachelor's degree	1
Advanced degree	
Sector	
Public	1
Private, not-for-profit	
For-profit	1
Multiple (including at least one for-profit)	
Multiple (including no for-profits)	
Not sure	
Amount borrowed	
Less than \$10,000	
\$10,000-\$19,999	
\$20,000-\$39,999	1
\$40,000-\$59,999	
\$60,000-\$79,999	
\$80,000 or more	
Prefer not to answer	
Amount owed	
About the same amount that was borrowed	1
Less than was borrowed	14
More than was borrowed	20
Children under 18 in the home	
No	2
Yes	2
Marital/partnership status	
Living with partner/significant other	9
Married	15
Separated or divorced	;
Single, never married	20

Notes

- 1 Participants reported holding federal student loans for their own educations at the time of the focus groups but were not necessarily still in default on those loans. Several participants also reported holding debt for someone else, and some held private student loans in addition to their federal loans.
- 2 Federal Student Aid, "Federal Student Aid Posts Quarterly Portfolio Reports to FSA Data Center," Electronic Announcement GENERAL-22-43, July 13, 2022, https://fsapartners.ed.gov/knowledge-center/library/electronic-announcements/2022-07-13/federal-student-aid-posts-quarterly-portfolio-reports-fsa-data-center. While some focus group borrowers may have had older loans from the Federal Family Education Loan Program, unless otherwise noted, this paper refers to and discusses elements of the default system relevant to federal Direct Loans.
- 3 Federal Student Aid (website), "Student Loan Delinquency and Default," https://studentaid.gov/manage-loans/default
- 4 Sarah Sattelmeyer and Jon Remedios, "Race and Financial Security Play Central Roles in Student Loan Repayment," Pew Charitable Trusts, December 15, 2020, https://www.pewtrusts.org/en/research-and-analysis/articles/2020/12/15/race-and-financial-security-play-central-roles-in-student-loan-repayment; Sarah Sattelmeyer, *Trapped by Default* (Washington, DC: New America, July 27, 2022), https://www.newamerica.org/education-policy/briefs/trapped-by-default/; and Sarah Sattelmeyer, *Trapped by Default*, Appendices, https://d1y8sb8igg2f8e.cloudfront.net/documents/Trapped_by_Default_Appendices_v2_072422.pdf
- 5 In addition, the current cohort default rate is an insufficient accountability mechanism, especially during the payment pause.
- 6 While focus groups are not representative, these groups were recruited to ensure a mix of participants

- by gender, age, race and ethnicity, household income, region, level and sector of education, amount borrowed and owed, presence of children under 18 in the home, and marital/partnership status.
- 7 U.S. Department of Education, "Biden-Harris Administration Continues Fight for Student Debt Relief for Millions of Borrowers, Extends Student Loan Repayment Pause," Press release, November 22, 2022, https://www.ed.gov/news/press-releases/ biden-harris-administration-continues-fight-studentdebt-relief-millions-borrowers-extends-student-loanrepayment-pause; U.S. Department of Education, "Biden-Harris Administration Announces Final Student Loan Pause Extension through December 31 and Targeted Debt Cancellation to Smooth Transition to Repayment," Press release, August 24, 2022, https://www.ed.gov/news/press-releases/bidenharris-administration-announces-final-student-loanpause-extension-through-december-31-and-targeteddebt-cancellation-smooth-transition-repayment; Federal Student Aid (website), "COVID-19 Emergency Relief and Federal Student Aid," https:// studentaid.gov/announcements-events/covid-19; and U.S. Department of Education, "Department of Education Announces Expansion of COVID-19 **Emergency Flexibilities to Additional Federal Student** Loans in Default," press release, March 30, 2021, https://www.ed.gov/news/press-releases/ department-education-announces-expansioncovid-19-emergency-flexibilities-additional-federalstudent-loans-default. According to the Department, "payments will resume 60 days after the Department is permitted to implement the [debt cancellation] program or the litigation [currently blocking this program] is resolved, which will give the Supreme Court an opportunity to resolve the case during its current Term. If the program has not been implemented and the litigation has not been resolved by June 30, 2023—payments will resume 60 days after that."
- 8 U.S. Department of Education, "Biden-Harris Administration Continues Fight for Student Debt Relief"; The White House, "President Biden

Announces Student Loan Relief for Borrowers Who Need It Most," fact sheet, August 24, 2022, https:// www.whitehouse.gov/briefing-room/statementsreleases/2022/08/24/fact-sheet-president-bidenannounces-student-loan-relief-for-borrowers-whoneed-it-most/; Ben Miller, Who Are Student Loan Defaulters? (Washington, DC: Center for American Progress, December 14, 2017), https:// www.americanprogress.org/article/student-loandefaulters/; and Thomas Conkling and Christa Gibbs, "Office of Research blog: Update on student loan borrowers during payment suspension," Consumer Financial Protection Bureau blog post, November 2, 2022, https://www.consumerfinance.gov/about-us/ blog/office-of-research-blog-update-on-studentloan-borrowers-during-payment-suspension/. The administration intends for the most recent payment pause extension to "alleviate uncertainty for borrowers as the Biden-Harris Administration asks the Supreme Court to review the lower-court orders that are preventing the Department from providing debt relief for tens of millions of Americans."

- 9 U.S. Department of Education, "Biden-Harris Administration Continues Fight for Student Debt Relief"; and Federal Student Aid (website), "COVID-19 Emergency Relief and Federal Student Aid."
- 10 Danielle Douglas-Gabriel, "Appeals Court Grants Injunction Against Biden's Student Loan Forgiveness," *Washington Post*, November 14, 2022, https://www.washingtonpost.com/education/2022/11/14/appeals-halts-student-loan-forgiveness/
- 11 Federal Student Aid (website), "A Fresh Start for Federal Student Loan Borrowers in Default," https://studentaid.gov/announcements-events/default-freshstart; and Federal Student Aid, "A Fresh Start for Borrowers with Federal Student Loans in Default," fact sheet, https://fsapartners.ed.gov/sites/default/files/2022-08/FreshStartFactSheet.pdf
- 12 Federal Student Aid (website), "If Your Federal Student Loan Payments Are High Compared to Your Income, You May Want to Repay Your Loans Under

- an Income-Driven Repayment Plan," https:// studentaid.gov/manage-loans/repayment/plans/ income-driven
- 13 U.S. Department of Education, "Proposed Regulatory Text for Issue Paper #10: Income-driven Repayment Plans," Negotiated Rulemaking for Higher Education, Affordability and Student Loans Committee, 2021, https://www2.ed.gov/policy/highered/reg/hearulemaking/2021/10idrsess3.pdf
- 14 The White House, "President Biden Announces Student Loan Relief."
- 15 Federal Student Aid (website), "Income-Driven Repayment and Public Service Loan Forgiveness Program Account Adjustment," https:// studentaid.gov/announcements-events/idr-accountadjustment
- 16 Federal Student Aid (website), "Public Service Loan Forgiveness (PSLF)," https://studentaid.gov/manage-loans/forgiveness-cancellation/public-service
- 17 Federal Student Aid (website), "Income-Driven Repayment and Public Service Loan Forgiveness Program"; U.S. Department of Education, "Education Department Announces Permanent Improvements to the Public Service Loan Forgiveness Program and One-time payment Count Adjustment to Bring Borrowers Closer to Forgiveness," press release, October 25, 2022, https://www.ed.gov/news/pressreleases/education-department-announcespermanent-improvements-public-service-loanforgiveness-program-and-one-time-payment-countadjustment-bring-borrowers-closer-forgiveness; and 87 FR 65904, https://www.federalregister.gov/ documents/2022/11/01/2022-23447/institutionaleligibility-under-the-higher-education-act-of-1965as-amended-student-assistance
- 18 In addition, in November 2022, a judge gave final approval to a settlement with the Department granting cancellation to roughly 200,000 borrowers with outstanding borrower defense applications,

among other benefits. Project on Predatory Student Lending, "Student Borrowers Win Final Approval of Settlement to Cancel Over \$6 Billion in Loans for 200,000 Borrowers," press release, November 16, 2022, https://www.ppsl.org/news/student-borrowers-win-final-approval-of-settlement-to-cancel-over-6-billion-in-loans-for-200000-borrowers; and 87 FR 65904.

- 19 U.S. Department of Justice, "Justice Department and Department of Education Announce a Fairer and More Accessible Bankruptcy Discharge Process for Student Loan Borrowers," press release, November 17, 2022, https://www.justice.gov/opa/pr/justice-department-and-department-education-announce-fairer-and-more-accessible-bankruptcy
- 20 Sattelmeyer, *Trapped by Default*; and Sarah Sattelmeyer, "The Department of Education Seeks Bids for a Fifth Iteration of the Student Loan Servicing System Since 2016. How Did We Get Here?" *EdCentral* (blog), New America, May 20, 2022, https://www.newamerica.org/education-policy/edcentral/the-department-of-education-seeks-bids-for-a-fifth-iteration-of-the-student-loan-servicing-system-since-2016-how-did-we-get-here/
- 21 Michael Stratford, "Biden Administration to Cut Ties with Student Debt Collection Firms," *Politico*, November 5, 2021, https://subscriber.politicopro.com/article/2021/11/biden-administration-to-cut-ties-with-student-debt-collection-firms-2095371?source=email; and David Harrison, "Biden Administration to Cut Ties With Debt Collectors for Student Loans," *Wall Street Journal*, November 5, 2021, https://www.wsj.com/articles/biden-administration-to-sever-ties-with-student-loan-debt-collectors-11636079495
- 22 Office of Information and Regulatory Affairs, U.S. Office of Management and Budget, Spring 2022 Unified Agenda of Regulatory and Deregulatory Actions, https://www.reginfo.gov/public/do/eAgendaViewRule?publd=202204&RIN=1894-AA12

- 23 U.S. Department of Education, "Unified Servicing and Data Solution (USDS) Solicitation," May 19, 2022, https://sam.gov/opp/37c3f8bddecd4e89bb85b6569ea6477b/view; and Sattelmeyer, "The Department of Education Seeks Bids for a Fifth Iteration."
- 24 U.S. Department of Education, "U.S. Department of Education Increases Servicer Performance, Transparency, and Accountability Before Loan Payments Restart," press release, October 15, 2021, https://www.ed.gov/news/press-releases/us-department-education-increases-servicer-performance-transparency-and-accountability-loan-payments-restart; and Sattelmeyer, "The Department of Education Seeks Bids for a Fifth Iteration."
- 25 Rajashri Chakrabarti, Nicole Gorton, Michelle Jiang, and Wilbert van der Klaauw, "Who Is More Likely to Default on Student Loans?" Liberty Street Economics, Federal Reserve Bank of New York, November 20, 2017, https:// libertystreeteconomics.newyorkfed.org/2017/11/whois-more-likely-to-default-on-student-loans/; Judith Scott-Clayton, The Looming Student Loan Default Crisis Is Worse Than We Thought (Washington, DC: Brookings, January 11, 2018), https:// www.brookings.edu/research/the-looming-studentloan-default-crisis-is-worse-than-we-thought/; and Neha Dalal and Jessica Thompson, "The Self-Defeating Consequences of Student Loan Default," (Washington, DC: The Institute for College Access & Success, October 2018), https://ticas.org/files/ pub_files/ticas_default_issue_brief.pdf
- 26 Scott-Clayton, The Looming Student Loan Default Crisis; Miller, Who Are Student Loan Defaulters?; and Colleen Campbell and Nicholas Hillman, A Closer Look at the Trillion: Borrowing, Repayment, and Default at Iowa's Community Colleges (Washington, DC: The Association of Community College Trustees, September 2015), https://files.eric.ed.gov/fulltext/ED611020.pdf
- 27 For more information about federal student loan limits, see Federal Student Aid (website), "The U.S.

Department of Education Offers Low-Interest Loans to Eligible Students to Help Cover the Cost of College or Career School," https://studentaid.gov/understand-aid/types/loans/subsidized-unsubsidized. For more information about the consequences of default, including loss of eligibility for federal financial aid, see Federal Student Aid (website), "Student Loan Delinquency and Default," https://studentaid.gov/manage-loans/default

- 28 Scott-Clayton, The Looming Student Loan Default Crisis; and The Institute for College Access & Success, "Students at Greatest Risk of Loan Default," April 2018, https://ticas.org/wp-content/uploads/legacy-files/pub_files/students_at_the_greatest_risk_of_default.pdf
- 29 Judith Scott-Clayton, What Accounts for Gaps in Student Loan Default, and What Happens After (Washington, DC: Brookings, June 21, 2018), https://www.brookings.edu/research/what-accounts-forgaps-in-student-loan-default-and-what-happens-after/
- 30 Danielle Douglas-Gabriel, "ITT Technical Institutes Shut Down after 50 Years in Operation," Washington Post, September 6, 2016, https://www.npr.org/2022/08/16/1117715707/itt-tech-student-loan-debt-canceled; and Project on Predatory Student Lending, Dreams Destroyed: How ITT Technical Institute Defrauded a Generation of Students (Cambridge, MA: Harvard University, February 2022), https://static1.squarespace.com/static/62d6e418e8d8517940207135/t/62e1a2ab87017e0158ab20b2/1658954418410/ITT-Report.pdf
- 31 Ben Miller, *The Continued Student Loan Crisis for Black Borrowers* (Washington, DC: Center for American Progress, December 2, 2019), https://americanprogress.org/article/continued-student-loan-crisis-black-borrowers/; Judith Scott-Clayton and Jing Li, *Black-White Disparity in Student Loan Debt More Than Triples after Graduation* (Washington, DC: Brookings, October 20, 2016), https://www.brookings.edu/research/black-white-

- disparity-in-student-loan-debt-more-than-triplesafter-graduation/; Krystal L. Williams and BreAnna L. Davis, "Public and Private Investments and Divestments in Historically Black Colleges and Universities," issue brief, American Council on Education, January 2019, https://www.acenet.edu/ News-Room/Documents/public-and-privateinvestments-and-divestments-in-hbcus.pdf; CJ Libassi, The Neglected College Race Gap: Racial Disparities Among College Completers (Washington, DC: Center for American Progress, May 23, 2018), https://www.americanprogress.org/article/ neglected-college-race-gap-racial-disparitiesamong-college-completers/; Genevieve Bonadies, Joshua Rovenger, Eileen Connor, Brenda Shum, and Toby Merrill, "For-Profit Schools' Predatory Practices and Students of Color: A Mission to Enroll Rather than Educate," Harvard Law Review blog, July 30, 2018, https://blog.harvardlawreview.org/for-profitschools-predatory-practices-and-students-of-colora-mission-to-enroll-rather-than-educate/; and Diana Farrell, Fiona Greig, and Daniel M. Sullivan, "Student Loan Debt: Who is Paying it Down?," JPMorgan Chase Institute, October 2020, https:// institute.jpmorganchase.com/content/dam/jpmc/ jpmorgan-chase-and-co/institute/pdf/householddebt-student-loan-debt.pdf
- 32 Scott-Clayton, The Looming Student Loan Default Crisis.
- 33 Scott-Clayton and Li, Black-White Disparity in Student Loan Debt; Dorothy A. Brown, "College Isn't the Solution for the Racial Wealth Gap. It's Part of the Problem," Washington Post, April 9, 2021, https://www.washingtonpost.com/outlook/2021/04/09/student-loans-black-wealth-gap/; and Anthony P. Carnevale, Nicole Smith, and Artem Gulish, Women Can't Win: Despite Making Educational Gains and Pursuing High-Wage Majors, Women Still Earn Less than Men (Washington, DC: Georgetown University Center on Education and the Workforce, 2018), https://cewgeorgetown.wpenginepowered.com/wp-content/uploads/Women_FR_Web.pdf

- 34 Sattelmeyer, Trapped by Default.
- 35 Sattelmeyer, Trapped by Default; Lindsay Ahlman, Casualties of College Debt: What Data Show and Experts Say About Who Defaults and Why (Washington, DC: The Institute for College Access & Success, June 2019), https://ticas.org/wp-content/uploads/legacy-files/pub_files/casualties_of_college_debt_0.pdf; Scott-Clayton, W hat Accounts for Gaps in Student Loan Default; Miller, Who Are Student Loan Defaulters?; and Campbell and Hillman, A Closer Look at the Trillion.
- 36 Sattelmeyer, *Trapped by Default*; *Borrowers Discuss the Challenges of Student Loan Repayment* (Washington, DC: The Pew Charitable Trusts, May 20, 2020), https://www.pewtrusts.org/en/research-and-analysis/reports/2020/05/borrowers-discuss-the-challenges-of-student-loan-repayment; Jalil B. Mustaffa and Jonathan Davis, "Jim Crow Debt," The Education Trust, October 20, 2021, https://edtrust.org/resource/jim-crow-debt/; Ernst-Jan de Bruijn and Gerrit Antonides, "Poverty and Economic Decision Making: A Review of Scarcity Theory," *Theory and Decision* 92 (2022): 5–37, https://link.springer.com/article/10.1007/s11238-021-09802-7; and Ahlman, *Casualties of College Debt*.
- 37 Federal Student Aid (website), "If Your Federal Student Loan Payments Are High Compared to Your Income, You May Want to Repay your Loans under an Income-Driven Repayment Plan."
- 38 Income-Driven Repayment Plans for Student Loans: Budgetary Costs and Policy Options (Washington, DC: Congressional Budget Office, February 2020), https://www.cbo.gov/system/files/ 2020-02/55968-CBO-IDRP.pdf
- 39 Borrowers Discuss the Challenges of Student Loan Repayment.
- 40 Sattelmeyer, "The Department of Education Seeks Bids for a Fifth Iteration"; U.S. Department of Education, "Department of Education Announces Actions to Fix Longstanding Failures in the Student

- Loan Programs," press release, April 19, 2022, https:// www.ed.gov/news/press-releases/departmenteducation-announces-actions-fix-longstandingfailures-student-loan-programs; Annual Report of the CFPB Student Loan Ombudsman: Transitioning from Default to an Income-Driven Repayment Plan (Washington, DC: Consumer Financial Protection Bureau, October 2016), https:// files.consumerfinance.gov/f/documents/ 102016_cfpb_Transmittal_DFA_1035_Student_Loan_ Ombudsman_Report.pdf; Sattelmeyer, Trapped by Default; Federal Student Aid: Education Needs to Take Steps to Ensure Eligible Loans Receive Income-Driven Repayment Forgiveness (Washington, DC: U.S. Government Accountability Office, March 21, 2022), https://www.gao.gov/products/gao-22-103720
- 41 Federal Student Aid: Education Could Do More to Help Ensure Borrowers Are Aware of Repayment and Forgiveness Options (Washington, DC: U.S. Government Accountability Office, August 25, 2015), https://www.gao.gov/products/gao-15-663; and Education Needs to Take Steps.
- 42 See, for example, Federal Student Aid: Additional Actions Needed to Mitigate the Risk of Servicer Noncompliance with Requirements for Servicing Federally Held Student Loans (Washington, DC: U.S. Department of Education, Office of Inspector General.
- March 5, 2019), https://www2.ed.gov/about/offices/list/oig/auditreports/fy2019/a05q0008.pdf
- 43 Borrowers' balances may also grow due to interest capitalization. Once implemented, new regulations will eliminate most instances of capitalization going forward. Sarah Sattelmeyer, "Borrowers' Student Loan Balances Are Growing Over Time. And It's Not Just Because of the Interest Rate," EdCentral (blog), New America, May 12, 2022, https://www.newamerica.org/education-policy/edcentral/borrowers-student-loan-balances-aregrowing-over-time-and-its-not-just-because-of-the-interest-rate/; and 87 FR 65904.

- 44 Sattelmeyer, "Borrowers' Student Loan Balances Are Growing Over Time."
- 45 Victoria Jackson and Jalil B. Mustaffa, "Student Debt is Harming the Mental Health of Black Borrowers," The Education Trust, June 2022, https://edtrust.org/resource/how-student-debt-harms-black-borrowers-mental-health/; and Sattelmeyer, *Tr apped by Default*.
- 46 U.S. Department of Education, "Department of Education Announces Actions to Fix Longstanding Failures"; and U.S. Department of Education, "Education Department Announces Permanent Improvements."
- 47 Federal Student Aid (website), "Student Loan Forbearance Allows You to Temporarily Stop Making Payments," https://studentaid.gov/manage-loans/lower-payments/get-temporary-relief/forbearance
- 48 Sattelmeyer, Trapped by Default.
- 49 Federal Student Loans: Education Could Do More; Seth Frotman and Rich Williams "New Data Documents a Disturbing Cycle of Defaults for Struggling Student Loan Borrowers," Consumer Financial Protection Bureau blog post, May 15, 2017, https://www.consumerfinance.gov/about-us/blog/new-data-documents-disturbing-cycle-defaults-struggling-student-loan-borrowers/; and Annual Report of the CFPB Student Loan Ombudsman.
- 50 This information is pulled from: Federal Student Aid (website), "Collections on Defaulted Loans," https://studentaid.gov/manage-loans/default/collections; Sattelmeyer, *Trapped by Default*; and Sattelmeyer, *Trapped by Default*, Appendices.
- 51 Carolyn Carter and April Kuehnhoff, "Starting July 15: Protecting the Monthly Child Tax Credit Payments from Creditors," National Consumer Law Center, July 13, 2021, https://library.nclc.org/starting-july-15-protecting-monthly-child-tax-credit-payments-creditors; Persis Yu, "Voices of Despair: How Seizing the EITC is Leaving Student Loan

- Borrowers Homeless and Hopeless During a
 Pandemic," National Consumer Law Center,
 November 10, 2020, https://www.nclc.org/images/
 pdf/student_loans/voices-of-despair-seizing-eitc-inpandemic.pdf; and Social Security Offsets:
 Improvements to Program Design Could Better Assist
 Older Student Loan Borrowers with Obtaining
 Permitted Relief (Washington, DC: U.S. Government
 Accountability Office, December 19, 2016), https://
 www.gao.gov/products/GAO-17-45
- 52 Sattelmeyer, Trapped by Default.
- 53 Amy Traub and Sean McElwee, Bad Credit Shouldn't Block Employment: How to Make State Bans on Employment Credit Checks More Effective (New York: Demos, February 25, 2016), https:// www.demos.org/research/bad-credit-shouldntblock-employment-how-make-state-bansemployment-credit-checks-more
- 54 Sattelmeyer, Trapped by Default.
- 55 Sattelmeyer, Trapped by Default.
- 56 Sattelmeyer, Trapped by Default.
- 57 This information is pulled from: Sattelmeyer, *Trap ped by Default*; and Sattelmeyer, *Trapped by Default*, Appendices.
- 58 Sattelmeyer, Trapped by Default.
- 59 Confusion among all defaulted borrowers is likely even greater than described in this report, given that these focus groups were conducted with borrowers who knew they had been in default or collections or knew they had experienced the consequences of default.
- 60 Federal Student Aid (website), "COVID-19 Relief: Loans in Default," https://studentaid.gov/ announcements-events/covid-19/default. Months that borrowers in default spend in the payment pause count as payments in a rehabilitation agreement.

- 61 Federal Student Aid, "A Fresh Start for Borrowers with Federal Student Loans in Default." After seven years of missed payments, defaulted loans fall off of borrowers' credit reports.
- 62 Federal Student Aid Data Center (website), "Default Rates," https://studentaid.gov/data-center/student/default
- 63 U.S. Senate Committee on Health, Education, Labor, and Pensions, "Questions Submitted by Senator Patty Murray," https://www.help.senate.gov/ imo/media/doc/

SenMurrayQFRresponses32819LHHShearing.pdf. Guarantors of loans made under the Federal Family Education Loan Program also had incentives to resolve defaults via rehabilitation.

- 64 Update from the CFPB Student Loan
 Ombudsman: Transitioning from Default to an
 Income-Driven Repayment Plan (Washington, DC:
 Consumer Financial Protection Bureau, May 16,
 2017), https://files.consumerfinance.gov/f/
 documents/201705_cfpb_Update-from-Student-Loan-Ombudsman-on-Redefaults.pdf
- 65 Jason D. Delisle, Preston Cooper, and Cody Christensen, Federal Student Loan Defaults: What Happens after Borrowers Default and Why (Washington, DC: American Enterprise Institute, August 2018), https://www.aei.org/wp-content/uploads/2018/08/Federal-Student-Loan-Defaults.pdf?x91208
- 66 Annual Report of the CFPB Student Loan Ombudsman.
- 67 By definition, focus groups borrowers held loans and thus, had not had their current balances forgiven or discharged under any of these programs. The Biden administration's loan cancellation initiative had not yet been announced during these focus groups.
- 68 Federal Student Aid (website), "Avoiding Student Aid Scams," https://studentaid.gov/resources/scams

- 69 Cory Turner, "Why Public Service Loan Forgiveness Is So Unforgiving," *NPR*, October 17, 2018, https://www.npr.org/2018/10/17/653853227/the-student-loan-whistleblower
- 70 Federal Student Aid (website), "Income-Driven Repayment and Public Service Loan Forgiveness Program"; U.S. Department of Education, "Education Department Announces Permanent Improvements to the Public Service Loan Forgiveness Program and One-time payment Count Adjustment to Bring Borrowers Closer to Forgiveness"; and 87 FR 65904.
- 71 Federal Student Aid (website), "Income-Driven Repayment and Public Service Loan Forgiveness Program."
- 72 Education Needs to Take Steps.
- 73 Sattelmeyer, "The Department of Education Seeks Bids for a Fifth Iteration." Currently, some contractors are managing portfolios in both the repayment and default systems. For example, Maximus currently manages the Department's default portfolio, and, under the name Aidvantage, recently took over Navient's servicing portfolio when Navient exited the system in 2021. Maximus was also awarded a Business Process Operations contract in 2020 as part of a previous procurement.
- 74 Borrowers may have been able to negotiate some of their other debt in collections, which likely contributed to their confusion.
- 75 Federal Student Aid (website), "Avoiding Student Aid Scams."
- 76 COVID-19: Significant Improvements Are Needed for Overseeing Relief Funds and Leading Responses to Public Health Emergencies (Washington, DC: U.S. Government Accountability Office, January 27, 2022), https://www.gao.gov/products/gao-22-105291
- 77 Stefanie DeLuca, Holly Wood, and Peter Rosenblatt, "Why Poor Families Move (and Where They Go): Reactive Mobility and Residential

Decisions," City & Community 18, no. 2 (2019), https://journals.sagepub.com/doi/10.1111/cico.12386

- 78 Sattelmeyer, Trapped by Default.
- 79 U.S. Department of Education, "Statement from Secretary of Education Miguel Cardona on District Court Ruling on the Biden-Harris Administration Student Debt Relief Program," press release, November 11, 2022, https://www.ed.gov/news/press-releases/statement-secretary-education-miguel-cardona-district-court-ruling-biden-harris-administration-student-debt-relief-program
- 80 U.S. Department of Education, "Proposed Regulatory Text for Issue Paper #10: Income-driven Repayment Plans."
- 81 For those with access to IDR, a forthcoming regulatory proposal would help borrowers manage balance growth. The White House, "President Biden Announces Student Loan Relief."
- 82 U.S. Department of Justice, "Justice Department and Department of Education Announce a Fairer and More Accessible Bankruptcy Discharge Process."
- 83 See, for example, Beyond Fresh Start: Addressing the Flaws of the Current Student Loan Collection System (Washington, DC: Student Borrower Protection Center, August 2022), https:// protectborrowers.org/wp-content/uploads/2022/08/ Beyond-Fresh-Start.pdf; Colleen Campbell, "Getting Private Collection Agencies Out of Federal Student Loans," Center for American Progress, January 24, 2018, https://www.americanprogress.org/article/ getting-private-collection-agencies-federal-studentloans/; and Colleen Campbell, "Protecting Student Loan Borrowers by Ending Default," written testimony provided to the House Committee for Appropriations," March 1, 2019, https:// docs.house.gov/meetings/AP/ AP07/20190306/109005/HHRG-116-AP07-Wstate-CampbellC-20190306.pdf

- 84 Public Law 116–91, December 19, 2019, https://www.congress.gov/116/plaws/publ91/ PLAW-116publ91.pdf
- 85 Sarah Sattelmeyer, "The Department of Education Can Protect Borrowers at Risk of Defaulting on their Student Loans," EdCentral (blog), New America, November 3, 2021, https://www.newamerica.org/education-policy/edcentral/the-department-of-education-can-protect-borrowers-at-risk-of-defaulting-on-their-student-loans/
- 86 Sattelmeyer, Trapped by Default.







This report carries a Creative Commons Attribution 4.0 International license, which permits re-use of New America content when proper attribution is provided. This means you are free to share and adapt New America's work, or include our content in derivative works, under the following conditions:

• Attribution. You must give appropriate credit, provide a link to the license, and indicate if changes were made. You may do so in any reasonable manner, but not in any way that suggests the licensor endorses you or your use.

For the full legal code of this Creative Commons license, please visit **creativecommons.org**.

If you have any questions about citing or reusing New America content, please visit **www.newamerica.org**.

All photos in this report are supplied by, and licensed to, **shutterstock.com** unless otherwise stated. Photos from federal government sources are used under section 105 of the Copyright Act.